
Farnham Common Tennis Club  AGM 
15th November 2018  8:00pm
DRAFT MINUTES – TO BE AGREED AT 2019 AGM
Present
20 members including the committee. Richard Cowan chaired the meeting.

Apologies received from
Di and Dick Davies, Penny and Paul McPhillips, Gill & John Prout, Margaret Southerden, Aman Kohli, Lou Rankin, Jill Anderson & Krysia Edwards
Adoption of previous AGM minutes
Approved with no matters arising.

Tennis Club Secretary/Chairman’s Report (Simon Bailey)
In summary, we have made much progress in this year, principally by developing our facilities and expanding coaching to junior players. Your committee has had the very welcome additions of Alan Polding, Sue Salmon and Aman Kohli, but there is room for more. 
We have just about held our own in team competitions generally, but need to improve our social and team tennis sessions. This is in the context of the club as a whole needing to move with the times when ‘traditional’ sports, as we have here, have to compete with many other activities for people’s time and for their limited budgets.
Your committee has worked particularly hard this year on many fronts.
Having Sue as membership officer has been very helpful, because keeping tabs on membership numbers isn’t easy in a multi sport club, especially at a time of increasing automation, when we are migrating not only from manual methods of recording and payment, but also from one computer system to another. She has also been ensuring new members are welcomed to the club and have the information they need.  
Stephen, our coach, has overseen an increase in younger members and junior co-ordinator Aman has ensured juniors and their parents on Saturdays are more integrated with the club.  Stephen has continued to develop links with local schools, including after-school clubs, and has been working with Bucks LTA to devise a more intensive programme for those minis who have shown clear ability. This builds on the impressive group of six of our minis who already train with the county squads.  
We wanted to address membership this year, and progress has started in this area. Mini/junior membership is more attractively priced and numbers are up significantly. However, as with many clubs, we need to encourage juniors to keep playing tennis after they are 11, as too few stay at the club into secondary school age. We now have a young adult category to encourage the under 25s – its only £90 for them, so please spread the word!
Related to children is the need for them to feel safe at the club, so we, and the main club, have developed safeguarding procedures that allow parents to feel assured that their children are in a secure environment. This is where Lucinda has excelled, by preparing the various procedures involved and getting herself registered and trained as the Tennis Club’s Welfare Officer. You’ll have seen copies of some of the procedures on the pavilion notice board.
Alan Polding has been in overdrive many times this year getting our facilities up to scratch after years of under-investment. His practical & organisational skills, his technical knowledge, together with lots of hard graft, have ensured the courts and surroundings are now in significantly better shape at very economical cost, after years of gradual deterioration. If he had charged even £5 an hour for his services, we’d have needed to double our subscriptions! Thanks too to all those who heeded his call for working parties, of which there have been a few this year.  His crowning achievement has been to mastermind the contracting and installation of Tiger Turf on the top courts, which is ready for Sunday’s inaugural tournament. He was ably helped by Rob Coull and Paul Morgan in getting the project off the ground. I’ve found the surface to be excellent and I hope you will too. It is easier than tarmac on the joints and will allow us to increase our range of shots.  
One of the lesser know effects of climate change relates to the increasing extreme weather activity that means a corresponding increase in activity for tennis fixture secretaries. Karen, our fixture secretary, has had to increase her activity as many more matches have needed to be cancelled, requiring Brexit-like negotiating skills to ensure the club’s interests are protected.  She has been very ably managing the tricky task of match fixtures, as well as other tasks, including organising many of our social tournaments.  
Rob our communications officer has been in publicity or media mode a lot this year to ensure members are kept up to date on activities, as well as liaising with the Bucks LTA on many developments.  He provides almost instant minutes of our monthly management meetings that are incredibly accurate and complete. Rob is also our Mailchimp compiler.  We make increasing use of Mailchimp to communicate with you as it is really the only item of personal information we formally hold, to uphold the data privacy need to keep only necessary personal information.  I do hope you read your emails, and check your spam box, just in case any find there way there.
I’ve tried to keep the website updated weekly this year, but am increasingly aware that the current ‘newspaper’ format doesn’t really work on mobile phones, so that’s something to look at in 2019. Over 120 people access it each week with around 360 hits, so it is being used.
The club championships finals day in September was hard fought and very entertaining, with various Buckeldees and Coulls deservedly emerging on top in many cases.  The three usual social handicap tournaments were held and junior/parent tournaments are now in the diary, an area to develop further. 
Thanks also to Krysia for running the Farnham Common Winter League for the last 16 or more years. Her medley format of having both mixed pairings followed by mens/ladies pairing has been so successful that the County has adopted it for all mixed Shield matches.
Thanks also to Richard Thomas our Club Chairman has been working his socks off this year on many club matters, and Richard Cowan who ensures we keep ourselves financial viable. 
In conclusion, the club has made great strides this year to improve facilities and encourage membership. This provides a basis for taking things further in next year, in particular by increasing membership and participation, both juniors and adults. 
Welfare Officer’s Report (Lucinda Quixley)
Due to new regulations the tennis section of the club is required to have a welfare officer covering the welfare of the players in its broadest sense.  The policies are on the notice board in the pavilion and on the website, including my contact details.
I attended a mandatory level 1 safeguarding course this year and will be attending the level 2 – Time to listen course in the near future.  
To summarize, my role is to be the contact for any members who need assistance in any aspects of the social policies of the tennis section.
I will be stepping down as the main contact once our new welfare person has completed the Level 1 safeguarding course.  However, it is important to have a secondary contact whilst the main welfare officer is away on holiday.
Men’s Teams Report (Simon Bailey)
Last winter’s two men’s teams could not stay in their divisions, as team numbers were lower than normal due to injuries. We are running just one team this winter, and as a result there are plenty of players to chose from!
In the summer, our Bucks Shield men’s first team reached the pinnacle of the two-pair structure and won their first three matches in considerable style to be top of the league at that point. Thereafter the momentum could not be maintained, as we had difficulty fielding the strongest team at all times as matches had to be re-arranged, leading to a fixture pile-up in September. Nevertheless, the team finished in a creditable mid-table position, a great achievement. Its good to think that mid-table of the top Bucks league is a relative disappointment!  Honours go to George Weller and coach Stephen, who were at the top of the player rankings, with the second pair of Daniel Buckeldee and Konstantinos Nikopolous not far behind. Thanks also to the second team players who played up when needed. The rise and rise of the first team over the last fours years would not have been possible without the sustained effort of Paul Morgan, who showed organisational flair on many an occasion to ensure the show stayed on the road, so we owe enormous debt of gratitude to him.
The second and third teams also suffered from injury and availability frustrations, leading to low league positions. Since most teams play on surfaces other than tarmac, we were often at a disadvantage, which tended to mean that the first set was conceded as we learnt to adapt to the different pace of artificial grass or clay, or occasionally grass. Having two surfaces to play on will help our own adaptability and improve our concentration, and also gives us a choice when hosting matches. 
Ladies/Mixed Team’s Reports
Ladies 1 and 2 (Lucinda Quixley)
Traditional mythology says you will lose more times than you will win.  Take David Coultard (I would) he has won 13 times in 246 races or 5%.  Even the best in the world don’t win all the time.  But they don’t stop trying.

These past years I have noticed a huge improvement in the reserve ladies who have stepped into the shoes of our injured players.  Without these ladies we would not have been able to complete our playing obligations.
Unfortunately, ladies 1 and 2 dropped a division last season but we like David won’t give up.
Medley 1 (Sandra Buckeldee)
For the X1 team it was a season of 2 halves.

We won our first 3 matches fairly easily, thanks to strong support from our men players, however, in the second half of the summer we didn't do nearly as well, due to absence of Dan from the team, strong opposition and injury. We finished mid- table.
Medley 2 (Paul McPhillips)
Tried to give a good variety of team exposure to a number of different folk and participated and watched as we let the pressure of playing in a match make us hit shots we wouldn’t normally in routine practice and friendlies! Consequently, we probably didn’t pick up as many points as our potential allowed.

Maintenance Officer’s Report (Alan Polding)
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Juniors Report and Head Coach’s report (Stephen Wright)  

Coaching Numbers and Participation rates:
· 93 players per week. 52 last year.

· Non-Member payments: £1,250. Last year £396. 

· Coaching takes place at FCTC 7 days per week compared with 5 days last year. 

· FCJS – two sessions per week, FULL with waiting lists

· FCIS – two sessions per week, one FULL class

· Dropmore – FULL one session per week

· TFK – FULL two courses over the Summer term

· Adult Class – popular in the Summer and continuing over the colder months this year

· Adults Practicing – there is an increase in adults of juniors practicing at the club this year

· Summer Camps 81 players 2018, 65 in 2017. Holiday camps generally are thriving participation rise. 

Aspirantes: 
· FCTC is one of 10 clubs in Buckinghamshire selected by the Bucks LTA to run Aspirantes programmes.

· FCTC members: Amy Carson, Finley Kidd, Samuel Mooney, Joseph Lally, Mylah and Astrid Anderson are part of the Aspirantes programme and trained with the county squads this year

· Konstantinos Nikopoulos has been a member of FCTC for 2 years and was the youngest player to play in the whole of the Buckinghamshire Summer 2 pair league in the 1st division. 
Junior Leagues, Match Plays & Parent/Child Tournaments: 
· We entered more teams than in previous years and had greater success. 

· 8/U A Team 1st Place, B Team 3rd place

· 9/U Team 1st Place

· 10/U Team 3rd Place narrowly missing out on 2nd place

· 12/U Boys Team Last in the league but were in a difficult group

· 14/U Girls Team 4th Place

· Sunday Match Plays – run regularly throughout the year. These give our members an opportunity to play in a local, non-threating competition against a variety of opponents throughout Buckinghamshire and beyond. 
· Parent/Child Tournaments – we ran two of these this year with around over 40 players taking part in both. 
School Links:
· We have strong, established links with primary and secondary schools in the area. We coach at Burnham Grammar, Beaconsfield High School and The Beaconsfield School over the Summer. 

· Richard (FCSC) Chair – put me in contact with a governor at FCJS. The idea is to coach during the schools curriculum time and sign further juniors up to the club. 
Coaching Team, assistants and the committee:
Highly experienced and qualified coaches Kate and Lee have been coaching with us since April 2018. In previous years we only had 2 coaches working at the club. The coaching team has significantly increased participation rates in 2018. 

Kieran, Charlie and Mia are tennis leaders who assist with holiday camps and school coaching. We would like them to go on and complete the LTA level 1 coaching qualification moving forward. 
Committee – we have a proactive and forward-thinking committee at FCTC. A lot of time and effort has gone into developing the club’s facilities over the past 12 months. The committee’s responsibilities often go unnoticed and under appreciated however I would like to thank the committee for all their hard work this year. 
Communications Officer’s Report (Robert Coull) 
In the role of communications officer over the past year I have generated the majority of the MAILCHIMP communications to members and also acted as a link between the LTA and the club.  This work has generally been straightforward, but there are a few points I would like to make to members.

Firstly, if we do not have your current E-mail address then we cannot communicate with you!  All paper communications from the club stopped some time ago, so if you change your E-mail address please let us know.

Secondly the LTA will communicate to club members directly.  Again, if they do not have your current E-mail address this will fail too.  You can change it and see your details as a British Tennis Member (BTM) at LTA.ORG.UK.   Note that you need to visit this website to  OPT IN to the Wimbledon Ballot every year.  Please do this even if you don’t want to go to Wimbledon that year as the number of opted in club members determines the ticket allocation to the club.   The OPT IN In for the 2019 BTM Wimbledon Ballot is now open and you have until February 22, 2019 to do this.

While on the topic of modern communications I would like to thank Simon for maintaining the website over the past year.  There is a wealth of information on it and some good photographs too.  Did you know that there are more than 200 hits a week on the website?  The Sports Club and each section is currently in the process of revamping the FCSC website and Simon is contributing to this effort too.

And from the website to an even more modern form of communication: WhatsApp.  There are several WhatsApp groups already active for example the Men’s Thursday night tennis and the Ladies Monday night tennis – don’t be shy about asking to join these groups if you are not on them and if a group does not exist then feel free to start one.  And use them!  The days when you you turn up at the tennis courts alone in dodgy weather conditions and just hope that someone else will turn up should be a thing of the past.

Now turning to our major tennis project this year – the new Tiger Turf – I would like to acknowledge and thank the parties outside of the tennis committee who have made our new surface possible.  Firstly, I would like to thank the support from Sports Club Main Committee and in particular Richard Cowan who helped enormously with the fundraising efforts as well as actually paying the vendor.  I would like to thank the three businesses who contributed generously to the project, namely Kitchen Art, Ashford Kitchens and Interiors and The Shanley Foundation and I would also like to thank all of the members who contributed.  Without all of this help the project would not have been a success.

Finally, as we have made it over the line and can play of soft spinny green carpet instead of looking at crumbling Tarmac I would like to remind you that there is a celebratory social tournament this coming Sunday morning followed by an even more celebratory Sunday lunch at the club.  If you would like to play or eat or both please contact Karen this evening if you have not already done so.

Election of Officers
The following appointments were proposed, seconded and approved for 2018:

	Role
	Name

	Chairman/Secretary
	vacant

	Ladies’ captain
	Lucinda Quixley

	Men’s captain
	vacant

	Fixtures Secretary
	Paul McPhillips

	Communication Officer
	Robert Coull

	Maintenance Officer
	Alan Polding

	Welfare Officer
	Kirstin Stephens

	Social Secretary
	Karen Coull

	Membership Officer
	Sue Salmon

	Youth Representative
	vacant

	Juniors Co-ordinator
	Aman Kohli


Prizes & Awards (Committee)
· Ladies doubles: 

Sandra Buckeldee and Bronwen Harding
· Mixed doubles: 

Sandra and Daniel Buckeldee

· Men’s singles:   

Daniel Buckeldee

· Men’s doubles: 

Robert Coull and Alan Polding 

· Player of the Year:    
Daniel Buckeldee

· Junior Player of the Year:
Amelia Adams

· Most improved player:  
Penny McPhillips.

Special thanks went to retiring Chairman Simon Bailey for his work as Chairman over the past year and his contribution during his many years on the committee prior to this.  He was presented with a bottle of Spanish Red wine as a gesture of thanks from the other committee members.

Any Other Business 
None

The meeting closed at 8:54 p.m.


